
Many of the SASC portfolio organisations provide critical front-line support and 
services to economically and socially disadvantaged individuals and communities. 
In the past, this work relied mainly on regular and frequent face to face contact with 
clients, many of whom are vulnerable. The onset of the pandemic and the resulting 
lockdowns forced our borrowers to re-think their working practices. CEOs from 
across the SASC portfolio have told us how their organisations set about meeting 
the challenges of COVID-19.
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Meeting the challenges 
of the pandemic – 
dispatches from our
portfolio CEOs

Our nurseries 
had to remain 
open, in order 
to be available 
to key workers 
and vulnerable 
children

In November 
2020 Hull had 
the highest 
infection rates in 
the country

Maintaining business as usual 
during COVID-19 has not been 
without its challenges. But, as a 
charity, rooted in the Hull 
community, it has brought out the 
best in our staff, volunteers, 
children and young people and 
reinforced our commitment to our 
work. Many of the young people 
and children we support do not 
have an adult they can rely on in 
their lives or a secure place to call 
home. They often lack a routine or 
structure as they try and find their 
way in life. All our work is 
developed and delivered with these 
children and young people in mind.

The spring lockdown created rapid 
change across our themes of work. 

Our nurseries had to remain open, 
in order to be available to key 
workers and vulnerable children. 
Our parent mentor service, family 
support and services for young 
people quickly adapted to home 
working and found innovative ways 
to remain connected to service 
users. Telephone and ‘virtual’ 
became the new way of working. 
However, these are not options for 
everyone. Many people need 
regular face to face support, and 
practical help. In response to this 
we provided food parcels, activity 
packs, and welfare ‘checks,’ 
working closely with equally 
stretched statutory services.

Over the summer as restrictions 
eased, our teams adapted again. In 
resuming much of our ‘pre- 
lockdown’ provision we responded 
to the increased demand for 
services as problems and issues, 
hidden in lockdown, soon emerged.

However, the onset of autumn gave 
us the greatest challenges. In 
November 2020 Hull had the highest 
infection rates in the country. We 
had a number of staff self-isolating 
at the same time and saw the first 
positive cases in our workforce. All 
of which impacted on service 
delivery, especially in our nurseries.

Financially, we implemented a 
range of actions to mitigate impact 
on both the long and short term, 
including revised budgets, use of the 
Job Retention Scheme and 
applications to specific COVID-19 
funds. Impact continues to be felt on 
our trading income, specifically 
income from day-care and room hire 
along with reduced fundraising 
activity. The financial impact 
fluctuated throughout the year and 
will continue to do so going forward. 
All that said, the resilience, 
camaraderie, commitment, and 
sheer determination shown across 
our workforce and by all those 
using our service, demonstrates 
that people really do want to help 
and be there for each other.

Caroline East 
CEO, Child Dynamix
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As the Caring for Communities and 
People (CCP) leadership team 
gathered to prepare for the 
operational challenges imposed by 
COVID-19 and lockdown, our focus 
was the wellbeing of 150 homeless 
young people in our care and the 
workforce who would be their 
COVID-19 rock.

Young people’s wellbeing has been 
central to our response and to our 
achievements and successes 
throughout the pandemic, even 
more so through the second 
lockdown. Mitigating the wider 
impact of the restrictions on young 
people has been key. We are careful 
to consider each individual and their 
own unique set of circumstances, 
and continuously assess the impact 
of the restrictions on their wellbeing 
together with their physical, mental 
and financial health and digital 
inclusion.

Social contact is incredibly powerful 
for the young people living in 
supported accommodation. Many 
have faced years of neglect, have 
become estranged from wider 
family networks, and struggle with 
the day-to-day rigours of their 
young lives. Our support staff, and 
other young people, therefore, play 
a vital role in their overall mental 
health and wellbeing.

The enduring nature of the 
pandemic has been a real test to 
many, affecting all aspects of their 

lives including learning, work, and 
their wider social networks. Many 
other support services closed, 
which further restricted 
opportunities for social 
engagement.

Anticipating the disproportionate 
impact of the COVID-19 restrictions 
on the young people living in 
supported accommodation, we 
spent significant time and energy 
using a lens of Psychologically 
Informed Environments to enhance 
the physical spaces where our 
young people live. Upgrading TVs, 
creating additional safe spaces, 
re-decorating and refurbishing 
communal areas into even more 
homely, inviting, and comforting 
areas where young people would 
inevitably now spend more time.

We focused on support staff 
spending more quality time with 
young people, encouraging them 
out of their rooms to ensure  
no-one felt any more socially 
isolated because of the restrictions. 
An enhanced set of activities  
also engendered a feeling of 
togetherness, with themed days 
and nights helping young people 
away from boredom and potential 
isolation. Great food became a 
staple offer, further enhancing  
their emotional wellbeing.

At the beginning of the pandemic 
many of the young people told us 
they were afraid of feeling lonely 
and isolated. But, through the 
measures implemented, friendships 
have blossomed. Many of the 
young people have benefitted 
significantly from more face to face 
contact with each other and have 
actively avoided digital platforms 
for social contact.

Safe spaces have also featured 
highly in their feedback, where 
young people have ‘hung out’ much 
more frequently. We have 
undertaken more targeted 
communication with an emphasis 
on individual needs and using 
trauma informed approaches in our 
interactions.

What has been so inspirational is 
how positive and resilient the young 
people and support workers have 
been. For us, laughter, face to face 
contact and friendship has been the 
real winner arising from the 
restrictions placed upon young 
people during COVID-19.

Cordell Ray 
CEO, Caring for Communities  
and People

Our focus was 
the wellbeing 
of 150 homeless 
young people in 
our care and the 
workforce who 
would be their 
COVID-19 rock

Social contact 
is incredibly 
powerful for 
the young 
people living 
in supported 
accommodation
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Following the government guidelines, 
as a ‘non-essential’ retail business, 
Storeroom2010’s furniture re-use 
charity shop and warehouse were 
obliged to close during both lockdown 
periods. With the charity being so 
dependent on walk-in customers, we 
were not able to operate any 
alternative service during those times.

From June, the charity shop and 
warehouse were able to re-open and 
sales steadily progressed back to 
normal levels. Unfortunately, other 
furniture re-use charities on the island 
struggled with volunteer issues.

With the SASC loan in 2016, we had 
become the owner of the property 
where the charity is based. As a 
result, we did not have to worry about 
any landlord related issues during the 
COVID-19 lockdowns.

To further protect the charity’s future 
as much as possible, we furloughed 
the maximum number of staff. For all 
but one week of the first lockdown we 
had just one member of admin staff 
working. For the second lockdown the 
assistant manager worked alone, 
ensuring all the various tasks were 
completed as required and keeping all 
staff and volunteers updated with as 
much information as possible.

We were very pleased that our staff 
were able to receive 80% of their 
wages using the Government scheme 
for both lockdown periods and we 
also were able to receive the Retail, 
Hospitality and Leisure Grant Scheme 
monies for both our main premises 
and the premises we own where our 
Community Project, The Cowes Men’s 
Shed is based.

Despite the challenges, staff morale 
has remained strong. Staff elected to 
use up their remaining holidays during 
the second lockdown, which now 
means that we are looking forward to 
a fresh start in the New Year.

Nick Miller 
CEO, Storeroom2010

With the SASC 
loan ... we did 
not have to 
worry about any 
landlord related 
issues during 
the COVID-19 
lockdowns
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COVID-19 created a number of 
issues for us that we have done 
our best to deal with. Throughout 
the period, we have continued to 
take referrals into our services and 
have seen an increase in demand 
for safe accommodation in our 
domestic abuse service. In 
partnership with our Local 
Authority we have increased the 
number of accommodation units 
to try and meet this demand.

Becoming COVID-19 secure was 
critical so that staff could still take 
referrals and move people into 
our accommodation. Initially, like 
many organisations, we struggled 
to get the levels of PPE we 
needed. But we were lucky to 
receive a lot of support from the 
local business community. The 
Cooperative supermarket stepped 
in and donated a range of PPE so 
we could continue seeing our 
service users.

Local supermarkets and food banks 
have supported us with food, which 
we have been able to bag up and 
deliver directly to our service users.

We have seen an increase in levels 
of depression, mental health 
concerns and loneliness across our 
service users. To help manage this, 

we have increased our “safe and 
well” visits and distributed 
resource packs. Our priority has 
been to continue to offer support, 
both over the phone and face to 
face. At times we have been really 
stretched when staff have had to 
self-isolate. What has been great 
to see is that all staff have taken 
on additional tasks, covering other 
roles, when necessary.

At a senior management level, a 
huge amount of time has been 
taken up, interpreting and 
implementing all the government 
guidance, trying to balance 
continuity of service with managing 
our staff’s personal anxieties in 
relation to COVID-19. Yes, previous 
plans and timelines have had to 
take a back seat. But, looking back 
over the nine months, I am 
extremely proud of what the Valley 
House team has been able to 
achieve for the adults and children 
we support. We will emerge from 
lockdown even more resolute in our 
ambition to keep helping people 
take control of their lives and their 
own futures.

Lj Winterburn 
CEO, Valley House

Throughout the 
period, we have 
continued to 
take referrals 
into our services 
and have seen 
an increase in 
demand for safe 
accommodation 
in our domestic 
abuse service

Our priority has 
been to continue 
to offer support, 
both over the 
phone and face  
to face

We were already set up to work 
remotely as a staff team, 
however our whole approach is 
based on relationships and 
moving around the 500 
properties we own and manage, 
so things had to change fast.

Lockdown brought the housing 
market to a halt in March. Despite 
this, we were able to support 36 
move-ins by the end of June, for 
key workers required to isolate, or 
people at risk of becoming or who 
were homeless. When the market 
opened back up in July, we were 
busier than ever, with a further 62 
move-ins by the end of October. 
Our partnerships with other 
support agencies also continued, 
with properties let as temporary 
accommodation for very 
vulnerable homeless people.

Everything was an operational 
challenge – one which the team 
responded to superbly – accessing 
furniture for new properties, 
carrying out repairs and 
maintenance, viewings – we had to 
come up with alternatives for 
everything to keep going.

Our already strong focus on our 
tenants’ welfare has intensified since 
March 2020 – the whole team 
essentially became tenancy support 
officers. We supported almost 130 
Homes for Good (HfG) tenants who 
had never before required help; 
helped 57 tenants who had lost 
their jobs with Universal Credit 
claims; provided advice to external 
tenants and landlords who needed 
help with their tenancies; started 

our specialist fuel advice service; 
established a food delivery and 
welfare check service for those in 
most need; created a full programme 
of activities for children and adults, 
including afternoon teas, film clubs, 
arts workshops; provided tablets and 
internet access for our tenants, a 
Homes for Good community 
Facebook group – all of which 
continues today.

We carried on working successfully 
with tenants on Love Home, our 
interior design project, despite the 
acute shortages of materials, and 
teaching painting and decorating via 
Zoom – no mean feat!

As an organisation, Homes for Good 
has come through 2020 well – we 
have continued to provide homes for 
people who need them most, collect 
the rent, support our tenants, work 
together as a committed team – and 
we are ready for the next stage of 
our growth in 2021.

Susan Aktemel 
Director, Homes for Good  
Glasgow

Our already 
strong focus 
on our tenants’ 
welfare has 
intensified since 
March 2020 – 
the whole team 
essentially 
became tenancy 
support officers
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Two of which were financed by Leapfrog Bridge Finance (LBF) prior to the acquisition of LBF by SASC. 
Burnham and Weston is the community group associated with Verdant Community Energy CIC and financed by LBF prior to the acquisition by SASC.

*
**

Every story of 2020 will now start in 
the same fashion “we were ticking 
over quite nicely, surviving and 
trying to make a difference, then 
from nowhere….bang! COVID-19 
changed everything.”

Here at Target Housing, we work with 
homeless individuals who have 
multiple complex needs. Most often 
it’s drug and alcohol issues combined 
with an offending background to 
feed these addictions.

When lockdown started, the local 
authorities were quick to point out 
that we were an essential service. 
And that we must therefore continue 
to deliver face to face support. For 
the first time we realised: staff PPE 
was no longer just specialist gloves 
for handling sharps. Our staff 
needed much greater protection.

With none available from local 
authorities, we had to fight for PPE 
like everyone else. As it turned out, 
being a charity that had spent 30 
years ducking and diving just to 
survive in normal times gave Target 
the resourcefulness to deal with the 
COVID-19 challenge. Whilst PPE 
supplies remained low, staff 
prioritised their clients. Those most 
in need were supported face to face, 

Community energy enterprises serve 
a dual purpose, which has been 
brought into sharp focus with the 
onset of the pandemic. Over the long 
term they support the transition to 
net zero carbon emissions. In doing 
so, they generate profits which are 
used to fund local community 
projects. During 2020, three SASC 
projects* came together to provide 
COVID-19 crisis funds.

Ferry Farm Community Solar (Selsey 
near Chichester) has allocated 
£40,000 to a COVID-19 crisis fund to 
support the community’s response to 
the pandemic. The funds have been 
used to provide laptops to schools in 
the local area to enable remote 
learning, fund the work of the local 
foodbank for a year, establish a 

whilst others were contacted by 
phone, at least daily. Where clients 
didn’t have a phone, Target bought 
one. We purchased over 50 phones 
for clients to ensure we could keep 
in touch.

Then, a breakthrough happened 
when a contact through SASC 
helped us source a regular supply of 
PPE. From that moment we were 
able to resume face to face working 
with all our clients. We learned our 
lesson. We now hold a minimum of 
three month’s supply of all PPE.

It is sometimes hard to accept that 
at this time of economic crisis we 
are growing; even harder when you 
realise, we are growing because so 
too is homelessness and hardship. 
Since April, across Rotherham, 
Barnsley, Doncaster and Hull, we 
have worked with the most 
vulnerable groups. Rough sleepers, 
women fleeing domestic violence 
and homeless families. In more than 
250 cases, we have been able to 
provide a package of support and 
stable accommodation.

It will be no surprise to say that in 
the early stages of the pandemic, 
we felt like we were wading 
upstream through treacle. Local 

hardship fund and deliver meals to 
those isolating and shielding. Over 
the solar farm’s 25-year life, it is 
expected to generate up to £2 million 
of community funding.

Burnham and Weston Energy CIC 
(North Somerset)** has also set aside 
£40,000 for a COVID-19 crisis fund to 
support longer term projects to help 
the local community build back 
better from the recession.

Gawcott Solar CIC (Buckingham)  
has allocated £14,000 to a COVID-19 
crisis fund with donations going to 
the local Food Bank, the Young 
Carers network and three local 
schools to fund learning materials for 
disadvantaged children and to 
support home learning platforms.

authorities were unable to provide 
real guidance, just lots of verbal 
support. We didn’t know what to do; 
we just did it.

Over the months we have developed 
systems of working that mean we 
continue to deliver support whilst 
keeping staff as safe as possible. Out 
of a staff team of 127 we have had 
less than 10 confirmed cases of 
COVID-19.

Amongst our clients we have had 
similar very low numbers of cases. 
Long may this continue.

Shaun Needham 
CEO, Target Housing

As community-owned enterprises, they 
were able to mobilise funds ahead of 
Government, and where it was urgently 
needed, to support community-organised 
aid networks. 

This illustrates how local ownership of 
energy (and other infrastructure) can help 
communities be more resilient: generating 
funds to deploy for the benefit of local 
communities as needs arise; in this case 
for an unprecedented crisis. 

Hopefully next year, they will return to 
their longer-term purpose of supporting 
their communities’ net zero transition and 
tackling fuel poverty, but at present there 
is no greater need and no better use for 
the surplus funds than helping people in 
their locality. If every town had a 
community energy enterprise, the story 
could be repeated across the UK – 
something to bear in mind as we plan our 
new zero carbon energy future.

Jake Burnyeat 
Director, Community for Renewables (CfR)

CfR manages Ferry Farm, Burnham and 
Weston Energy and Gawcott Solar

In more than 250 
cases, we have been 
able to provide 
a package of 
support and stable 
accommodation

This illustrates how local ownership of 
energy (and other infrastructure) can help 
communities be more resilient: generating 
funds to deploy for the benefit of local 
communities as needs arise; in this case for 
a crisis which has come out of the blue
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